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June   2007                                                              Number   116 

 

Canadian Prairie Lily Society 

                Newsletter 
               

President’s Message  

Today is sunny and windy not an unusual day for June 
in Saskatoon. The lilies are well on their way to 
forming buds in fact some are about 2 weeks ahead 
of schedule. Like last year, vegetation just leaped out 
of the ground this spring after our fairly mild winter. 
All in all the garden is looking pretty good. 
 
Since our last newsletter in March the Society has 
been involved in a number of activities.  We held our 
Annual General Meeting at Dutch Growers Gardening 
Center in March. The treasurer’s report was given 
and copies of the report were available at the 
meeting.  Our finances are in good order thanks to 
our long serving treasurer Art Delahey.  Reports were 
also presented by the Chairpersons pf various 
committees – Jim Sullivan/Gardenscape, John Bond/
Bulb Sales, Margaret Driver/Newsletter, Stan 
Dunville/Lily Plots, Barbara Adams-Eichendorf/Annual 
Lily Show, Dorothy Bird/Library, Art Delahey/Special 
Projects, Ed Driver/Web site. The results of the 
elections can be seen in Executive/Directors list in 
this newsletter. After a short coffee break Barbara 
Adams-Eichendorf presented the NALS Regional 
Award Medal to John Bond. John has made countless 
contributions to the society over the years and 
certainly deserves this award.  Our speaker for the 
evening was Barbara Adams-Eichendorf her topic 
‘Lilies, Lilies & More Lilies’ 
 
Member turn-out for the meeting could have been 
better – the weather may have played a role so to 
counteract this problem next year we will hold our 

AGM in April – May. The weather should be better 
and members should be able to come and enjoy a 
shared interest in lilies.  
 
Our next activity was Gardenscape 2007. CPLS 
sponsored Bonnie Lawrence and Anna Leighton- co 
authors of ‘Prairie Phoenix’. Their presentation was 
well received by all.  Thank you to all the volunteers 
who once again helped to make Gardenscape’07 a 
success. 
     
There are a number of activities coming up this 
summer- see the Coming Events Column for details.  
Make sure you have time for some of them 
 
Best of Gardening and See you all at the Show.  
Margaret 
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It’s “Show time” once again.  Here are some pointers 
on how to groom and stage your lilies so they look 
their best. 
 
 
Selecting the Perfect Stem: 
 

 In the garden choose stems typical of the 
clone. 

 Stems must be sturdy and straight, with 
healthy dark green foliage. 

 Stem and foliage must be as free of insect 
and disease injury as possible. 

 Choose stems with flower placement as near 
to perfection as possible. 

 In order for a stem, to be judged, only one 
flower need be open. However a stem which 
has the bottom tier of flowers all open (with 
none showing aging) will generally create a 
better impression.  

 
Cutting the Perfect Stem: 
 

 Either the morning before the show or the 
morning of the show, cut the stems after the 
dew has evaporated. Cutting at this time of 
day will ensure maximum freshness.  The 
presence of dew or raindrops can cause 
pollen stains. 

 Cut the stem to obtain a balanced exhibit, 
the rule being 1/3 inflorescence, 1/3 stem 
with leaves and 1/3 container. 

 Label each stem. 
 
Conditioning the Stem: 
 

 For local shows, place stems in tepid water 
and store in a cool location overnight or 
until you are leaving for the show. 

 For distant show with long transportation 
requirements, wilt downthe stems simply by 
leaving them upright in individual containers 
without  water. 

 
Storing the Stems: 
 

 Place foil caps gently over all exposed 

anthers to prevent pollen smudges. 
 Stems may be cut and stored in cool 

conditions for a week or more, but such 
stems do lose a certain degree of freshness, 
and long stored stems are generally quite 
evident on the show table. 

 Try to avoid wetting the foliage, especially 
for prolonged periods. 

 
 
 
Transporting the Stems: 
 

 Cushion closely spaced blossoms to prevent 
chafing. 

 Wilted stems are transported lying 
horizontally in large floral boxes, the 
individual stems well cushioned. 

 For transporting fresh stems, place each 
stem in its own container.  Each container is 
then positioned so as to prevent flowers and 
leaves from rubbing one against the other. 

 Do not forget your grooming kit. 
 
 
 
At the Show: 
 

 Wilted stems are carefully removed from 
their box, placed in the individual containers 
of warm water and allowed to re-hydrate. 

 Fresh stems should be brought indoors to 
the staging area as quickly as possible to 
avoid heat exposure in the vehicle. 

 Locate your stems in the staging area 
provided at the show as near your 
workstation as possible. 

 Respect the workspace of other exhibitors. 
 
 
Grooming: 
 

 Clean each stem meticulously, starting with 
the leaves.  Remove dust, pollen, spider 
webs etc., taking special care to inspect the 
leaf axils and undersurfaces. 

 With moistened tissues or ‘Q-tips’ gently 

Grooming and Staging for Exhibition.........Alan Daku 
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wipe leaves to remove water spots. 
 Insect or disease damaged leaves must be 

addressed.  If few in number, these may be 
very carefully clipped from the stem.  If so 
many are damaged that by complete 
removal their absence would be noticeable, 
very carefully trim each damaged leaf with 
sharp scissors. 

 Dress or reposition the leaves after cleaning. 
 Remove the cushioning from amongst the 

flowers. 
 Clean the inflorescence after carefully 

removing the anther caps. 
 Brush away loose pollen from the sepals. 
 Using rhubarb stems, wedge each stem to 

stand rigid in its container. 
 
 
Staging: 
 

 Secure entry tags to each stem, after 
double checking classification and show 
schedule. 

 In small shows the exhibitor may be 
responsible for placing his stems in the 
appropriate table location.  At large 
shows, a staging committee will take 
your entry and deliver it to its correct 
section and class. 

 
Seedling Florets: 
 

 Seedlings are often shown as single florets 

displayed in floral picks.  Take care with 
these also to clean and groom carefully. 

 
 
 
 

[ Editor’s Note: Allan Daku gave a presentation on 
‘Grooming and Staging Lilies for Exhibition’ at the 
Alberta Regional Lily Society Annual General Meeting 
this spring and the information is too good to not 
pass it on to more who grow lilies for show.  Allan has 
grown and shown lilies for many shows – local, 
regional and international so he does speak from 
experience.  Material from his presentation was first 
printed in the ARLS Newsletter –The Bulblet, Vol.22, 
No. 2, 2007.  MED.] 
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2007 CPLS Executive, Directors and Officers 
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We are pleased to be holding our 2nd Annual Photo 
contest in conjunction with the 2007 Lily Show.  We 
have made one small change from last year’s rules.  
We are requesting that exhibitor’s submit a 4” x 6” 
print or reprint of each entered photo for CPLS to 
keep.  The print or reprint should have the same 
information on the back as is required for the 
entered photos. 
 
This will allow exhibitors to pick up their photos at 
the end of the show, and the reprints can be 
scanned at any time for CPLS use. 
 
The second item of interest for this year’s show has 
to do with Class 43, Collection of 3 stems, 
registered lilies from any Division, hybridized by a 
Canadian Hybridizer. The question arose last year 
about whether the three stems had to be 3 
different cultivars, or if they could be a collection of 
3 stems all of one cultivar.  The CPLS Executive 
decided that we will allow both options -  the stems 
may be a collection of 3 stems of the same cultivar, 
or a collection of 1 stem each from 3 different 
cultivars.  For this Class all stems entered must be 
of registered lilies hybridized by Canadian 
Hybridizers. 
 
This year, the Executive also decided that in 
addition to the Grand Aggregate award for the 
highest number of ribbons judged on the point 

system there will also be an award given to the 
second highest number of ribbons judged on the 
point system.  These awards will be known as 
Grand Aggregate Gold and Grand Aggregate Silver.  
The point system that we use is 15 points for each 
1st place ribbon, 10 points for each 2nd place ribbon 
and 5 points fro each 3rd place ribbon. 
 
I hope everyone’s lilies are looking good.  There is a 
bit of frost damage showing on some of my Asiatics 
and a few holes eaten in the leaves of some, and a 
few martagon tops munched off by deer, but 
otherwise they look pretty good so far.  The lilies 
are certainly more advanced this year than is usual 
so it will be interesting to see what is blooming at 
show time. 
 
If you have any questions regarding the show, or 
would like to help out with the show in any way, 
please contact me at (306)947-2830 or the e-mail 
address listed in the show brochure/ 
 
Barbara Adams-Eichendorf, Show Chairperson. 

 

2007 CPLS 41St Show Notes................. 

JULY 7th, 2007 
 
South Saskatchewan Lily Society:  Martagon Display.  
The display will be held from 9:30 am to 5:00 pm at 
the Golden Mile Shopping Mall, 3806 Albert Street, 
Regina Saskatchewan. 
 
JULY 11-15, 2007  
 
Diamond Jubilee - 60th North American Lily Society 
Annual Seminar & Show 2007. The show is being 
hosted by the Alberta Regional Lily Society at the 
Mayfield Inn and Trade Center in Edmonton, Alberta. 

For more information Contact:  Lil McLean, 10 
Hummingbird Rd., Sherwood Park, Alberta, T8A 0A2;  
Tel: (780) 467-2660.     
E-mail: lmclean@datanet.ab.ca 
See the Alberta Regional Lily Society website for more 
information:  www.arls-lilies.org   
 
JULY 20 & 21, 2007 
 
Canadian Prairie Lily Society 41st Annual Lily Show:  
The show will be held at The Mall at Lawson Heights, 
134 Primrose Drive, Saskatoon. Check the show 
schedule included in this newsletter for more details. 

Coming Events................................... 



6 

Contact: Barbara Adams-Eichendorf: Tel (306)947-
2830 or E-mail:barbae@sasktel.net 
 
 
JULY 20 to 22, 2007 
 
Manitoba Regional Lily Society Annual Lily Show & 
Neepawa Annual Lily Festival:  MRLS is holding its 
annual lily show in conjunction with the Neepawa 
Annual Lily Festival this year.  The show will be held at 
the B.P. County courthouse Yard, 282 Hamilton Street, 
Neepawa, Manitoba. For more information - Contact: 
Nigel Strohman, P.O. Box 846, Neepawa, MB, R0J 1H0.  
Tel: (204) 476-2536 Home or 476-3225 Bus.  E-
mail:Nigel@lilynook.mb.ca 
 
 
JULY 19 to 21, 2007 
 
South Saskatchewan Lily Society Annual Summer 
Show.  The show is being held at the Golden Mile 
Shopping Mall, 3806 Alberta Street, Regina, 
Saskatchewan.  For more information Contact: Phyllis 
Mueller:   
Tel :( 306) 545-1752 or  
E-mail:phyllis.mueller@sasktel.net 
 
 
JULY 22nd, 2007 
 

Lilies in Bloom & Floral Design Seminar at the 
Honeywood (Dr. A.J. Porter) Heritage Nursery, 
Parkside Saskatchewan.  Walk through the lily fields 
and gardens and enjoy the nursery in bloom.  Order 
your favorite lilies from the field for fall or take a 
potted lily home. Refreshments are available.  
Donation accepted. 

 And / Or – 
Take part in the Floral Design Seminar.  Register and 
make payment (Fee $45.00) by July 8th. 
A minimum of 10 must be registered for the class to 
proceed.  Make cheque payable to Honeywood 
Heritage Nursery, mailto: Box 48, Parkside, and SK., 
S0J 2A0 
 
 
JULY 23rd & 24th, 2007 
 
Parkland Artisan’s Tour, Honeywood (Dr. A.J. Porter) 
Heritage Nursery, Parkside, Saskatchewan.   Hear the 
poetry by Saskatchewan’s Poet Laureate – Robert 
Currie, tour of the lily fields and gardens, purchase a 
pot of lilies, and enjoy some refreshments.  Donations 
accepted.  For more information: Contact:  Judy 
Harley.  
E-mail:judyharley@sasktel.net 

 

Once again the Red Lily Leaf Beetle – Lilioceris lilli is in 
the news.  It came up as the “Red Menace’ at the 
Manitoba Regional Lily Society Spring seminar in a 
report given by John Rempel  and another mention of 
it in the Summer 2007 issue of the Alberta Regional 
Lily Society in an article titled “Lily Leaf Beetle Alert” 
written by Lynnette Westfall.  So the beetle is now in 
both Manitoba and Alberta attacking our favorite 
plant. Has Saskatchewan been lucky enough to be 
ignored by the beetle?  Or has it been doing its 
damage unnoticed.   
 
CPLS Newsletter June 2006 ran a reprint from the 
[MRLS newsletter June 2006 with a coloured picture 
of the beetle to make identification easier.  Now is the 

time to be checking your lily patch for evidence of this 
beetle and reducing the potential damage that can be 
done.  The following material should help in finding 
and eradicating the beetle. 
 
Description: 

 Adult body is shiny, bright red with black 
antennae, head, legs and underside 

 Length varies – 6 to 8 mm 
 Adult can produce chirping sound 
 Adults are strong flyers thus can spread easily 

from garden to garden. 
 Larvae resemble slugs, potato bug larvae or 

cutworms but is coloured orange-brown and 
often covered in frass (insect poop- its own 

BEWARE!!!!        Red Lily Leaf Beetle !!! 
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excrement to protect itself). 
 Pupae are fluorescent orange and are 

encased in a rough dark-coloured pupa case/
cocoon. 

 
Life Cycle: 

 Adult can overwinter in soil often near 
Daylilies [Hemerocallis], Iris and other 
perennials or in garden debris. 

 Adults emerge early in spring and 
immediately begin mating. 

 Eggs are laid in clusters or irregular rows on 
the undersides of leaves near the bottom of 
the plants [lilies and Fritillaria are preferred 
plants]. 

 Eggs hatch after  7 – 10 days 
 Larvae begin feeding on the host leaves for 

10 – 24 days when finished feeding they 
pupate and move under the soil. 

 Pupae are florescent orange in colour and 
are encased in a rough dark-coloured cocoon 
and remain encased under ground for 16 – 
25 days. 

 Newly emerged adults may begin the cycle 
again and up to 3 generations per year may 
be possible. However, there is also some 
evidence that these new adults merely climb 
the plants and feed until fall and not mate till 
the next spring. Further research in this area 
may be necessary to clarify this aspect of the 
life cycle. 

 Adults prefer environments that are shaded, 
protected, cool and moist. 

 
Host Plants: 

 Lilies [Lilium] and Fritillaria provide a site for 
egg deposition and their development to the 
larval stage. 

 Lilies[Lilium], Fritillaria, Lily-of-the –Valley
[Convallaria] Solomon’s Seal*Polygonatum], 
Tobacco Plant[Nicotiana] and Potatoes  all 
parts of these plants can and do provide food 
for the beetle 

 
 
Control Methods: 

 There are no natural predators as yet in 
Canada. The beetle is an import from Europe. 

 Carefully inspect any new plants you bring 
into your garden for “hitch-hikers” (beetles). 

 In spring stir up the ground well and kill any 

beetles that turn up. At this stage Rotenone 
dust applied to the area may be effective for 
a few days. 

 Handpick beetles at any stage when seen –
squash them and drop them into a pail of 
soapy water containing some vegetable oil [a 
dilute bleach solution may also work]. 

 Organic controls such as Neem oil may work 
but kills larvae only on contact. It repels 
adults only. 

 General purpose pesticides such as Sevin 
(carbaryl), methoxychlor or Malathion may 
be used in severe infestations but again kill 
on contact.  There is no systemic insecticide 
such as Cygon available or allowed for use in 
Canada 

 
 
Margaret Driver. 

 



8 

Volunteers the life blood of the society are NEEDED 
to help keep CPLS events going! 
 
CAN YOU HELP NOW?  As mentioned in past 
newsletters CPLS is as good as it membership/
volunteer base.  Without active participation of ALL 
of our members our society will not be able to carry 
out its activities and responsibilities adequately. For 
many years CPLS has depended on a few people to 
work at all the events, their participation is greatly 
appreciated BUT unfortunately the “ageing process” 
marches on and catches us unawares – the spirit is 
willing but the body protests!   So our society needs 
some “new blood” in the volunteer section. 
 
We have a fair number of members in the Saskatoon 
and surrounding area who could particitipate in the 
society’s events and activities this  coming summer 
and fall  for example -  the annual show( clerking, set-
up, manning the show desk,etc.), weeding in our 
plots, helping with the fall bulb sale.  The event or 
activity one volunteers for often takes only a couple 
of hours of  your time and does pay great dividends – 
making new friends, renewing acquaintances, 
learning more about our favorite plant- Lilium and 
gardening in general.  
 
Without everyone participating in at least some of 
the activities a society becomes a “closed shop” and 
appears to be unfriendly to newcomers. 
 

 Don’t let CPLS become a “closed shop” – make  
some time  to volunteer for at least one activity this 
summer, set a couple of hours aside to indulge you 
interest in lilies and meet some fellow liliophiles.  
 
The events/activities needing help are 
 
ANNUAL LILY SHOW: Contact Barbara Adams-
Eichendorf/Show Chairperson at (306)947-2830 or E-
mail: barbae@sasktel.net 
 
PLOTS: Contact Stan Dunville at (306)343-1963 
 
FALL BULB SALE: Contact John Bond at (306)374-
2953 
 
INFORMATION DESK –SHOW & SALES: Contact Bob 
Caldwell at (306)374-2873 
 

 

Your Help is Needed       Volunteer!!! 


